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ITEM 5.    OTHER EVENTS. 
 
           On August 28, 1998, CIENA Corporation ("CIENA") and Tellabs, Inc. 
("Tellabs") announced that they had entered into a First Amendment to their 
Merger Agreement dated June 2, 1998 (the "Merger Agreement") under which CIENA 
will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Tellabs, Inc. The First Amendment 
amends the Merger Agreement to provide that, among other things, each 
outstanding share of CIENA common stock will be converted into the right to 
receive .8 shares of Tellabs common stock. 
 
           Consummation of the Merger on the amended terms is subject to certain 
conditions including approval by the stockholders of CIENA and Tellabs. The 
stockholder meetings originally scheduled to occur on August 21, 1998 to 
consider the Merger have been adjourned to September 9, 1998. CIENA and Tellabs 
expect to prepare and mail to their respective stockholders shortly additional 
material relating to the proposed merger, and expect to reschedule the adjourned 
meeting dates to permit stockholders additional time to review the material. 
 
           In connection with the First Amendment to the Merger Agreement, CIENA 
and Tellabs entered into an Amendment to the Stock Option Agreement dated as of 
June 2, 1998 pursuant to which CIENA granted Tellabs an option to purchase up to 
19.9% of CIENA's common stock upon the occurrence of certain events, including 
the acquisition of 20% or more of CIENA's stock by any other party. The 
Amendment changes the exercise price of the Option to $46.25 per share. 
 
           The press release issued by CIENA and Tellabs with respect to the 
announcement of the First Amendment is included as Exhibit 99.1 hereto. 
 
           The foregoing description of and reference to all of the 
above-mentioned agreements and documents are qualified in their entirety by 
reference to the complete texts of the agreements and documents, which are filed 
as exhibits to this Current Report on Form 8-K. 
 
 
 
ITEM 7.    FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION AND EXHIBITS. 
 
                                                                                               
           2.1.     First Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of August 27, 1998, among 
                    CIENA, Tellabs and White Oak Merger Corp. ("White Oak"). 
            
           2.2.     First Amendment to Stock Option Agreement, dated as of August 27, 1998, between CIENA 
                    and Tellabs. 
            
           99.1     Press Release, dated August 28, 1998. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
 
           Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 
as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its 
behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized. 
 
 
                                             CIENA Corporation 
 
 
 
 
Date:  August 28, 1998                       By: /s/ G. ERIC GEORGATOS 
                                                 ------------------------------- 
                                                 G. Eric Georgatos 
                                                 Vice-President, General Counsel 
                                                 and Secretary 
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                 FIRST AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER 
 
           THIS FIRST AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this "First 
Amendment") is made as of this 27th day of August, 1998 among Tellabs, Inc., a 
Delaware corporation ("Parent"), White Oak Merger Corp., a Delaware corporation 
and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Parent ("Sub"), and CIENA Corporation, a 
Delaware corporation (the "Company"). 
 
           Parent, Sub and the Company are parties to that certain Agreement and 
Plan of Merger dated as of June 2, 1998 (the "Merger Agreement"). Except as 
otherwise defined or modified herein, all capitalized terms used in this First 
Amendment shall have the meanings set forth in the Merger Agreement. 
 
           Concurrently herewith Parent and the Company are entering into an 
amendment to the Stock Option Agreement in the form of the attached Exhibit A. 
 
           In consideration of the mutual agreements contained in the Merger 
Agreement and in this First Amendment and other good and valuable consideration, 
the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto 
agree as follows: 
 
SECTION 1.  AMENDMENTS TO MERGER AGREEMENT. 
 
           A. Amendment to Section 1.5(c) of the Merger Agreement. Section 
1.5(c) of the Merger Agreement is hereby amended to read in its entirety as 
follows: 
 
              "Subject to the provisions of Sections 1.8 and 1.10 hereof, each  
            share of Company Common Stock issued and outstanding immediately  
            prior to the Effective Time (other than shares to be cancelled in 
            accordance with Section 1.5(b)), together with the associated 
            Rights, shall be converted into 0.80 (such number being the 
            "Exchange Ratio") validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable 
            shares of Parent Common Stock. All such shares of Company Common 
            Stock and the associated Rights, when so converted, shall no longer 
            be outstanding and shall automatically be cancelled and retired and 
            each holder of a certificate representing any such shares shall 
            cease to have any rights with respect thereto, except the right to 
            receive any dividends and other distributions in accordance with 
            Section 1.7, certificates representing the shares of Parent Common 
            Stock into which such shares are converted and any cash, without 
            interest, in lieu of fractional shares to be issued or paid in 
            consideration therefor upon the surrender of such certificate in 
            accordance with Section 1.6." 
         
 
 
            B. Amendments to Section 5.7 of the Merger Agreement. 
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           (I)        Section 5.7(b) of the Merger Agreement is hereby 
           amended to read in its entirety as follows: 
 
                      (i) Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the 
           contrary, if this Agreement is terminated (A) by the Company or 
           Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(e) and a Takeover Proposal existed 
           between the date hereof and the date of the Company Stockholder 
           Meeting, (B) by the Company or Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(g) or 
           (C) by Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(h) (except, in the case of 
           Section 7.1(h)(i), as provided in Sections 5.7(d) and 5.7(e)), then, 
           in each case, the Company shall (without prejudice to any other 
           rights Parent may have against the Company for breach of this 
           Agreement) reimburse Parent upon demand for all reasonable 
           out-of-pocket fees and expenses incurred or paid by or on behalf of 
           Parent or any Affiliate (as hereinafter defined) of Parent in 
           connection with this Agreement, the Stock Option Agreement and the 
           transactions contemplated herein or therein, including all fees and 
           expenses of counsel, investment banking firms, accountants and 
           consultants; provided, however, that the Company shall not be 
           obligated to make payments pursuant to this Section 5.7(b)(i) in 
           excess of $10,000,000 in the aggregate. As used herein, "Affiliate" 
           shall have the meaning set forth in Rule 405 under the Securities 
           Act. 
 
                        (ii)  Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement  
            to the contrary, if this Agreement  is terminated by the Company or 
            Parent pursuant to Section 7.1(f) and a Parent Takeover Proposal (as 
            defined below) existed between the date hereof and the date of the 
            Parent Stockholder Meeting, then Parent shall (without prejudice to 
            any other rights the Company may have against Parent for breach of 
            this Agreement) reimburse the Company upon demand for all reasonable 
            out-out-pocket fees and expenses incurred or paid by or on behalf of 
            the Company or any Affiliate of the Company in connection with this 
            Agreement, the Stock Option Agreement and the transactions 
            contemplated herein or therein, including all fees and expenses of 
            counsel, investment banking firms, accountants and consultants; 
            provided, however, that Parent shall not be obligated to make 
            payments pursuant to this Section 5.7(b)(ii) in excess of 
            $10,000,000 in the aggregate.  As used herein, "Parent Takeover 
            Proposal" means any proposal or offer, or any expression of 
            interest, by any third party relating to Parent's willingness or 
            ability to receive or discuss a proposal or offer for a merger, 
            consolidation or other business combination, in each case pursuant 
            to which Parent is  acquired by a third party. 
         
            (II)        The first paragraph of Section 5.7(c) of the Merger  
            Agreement is hereby amended to read in its entirety as follows: 
 
                        "Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the 
            contrary, if (i)  
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            this Agreement is terminated by the Company or Parent pursuant to 
            Section 7.1(e) and a Takeover Proposal existed between the date 
            hereof and the date of the Company Stockholder Meeting and, 
            concurrently with or within twelve months after any such termination 
            a Third Party Acquisition Event (as defined below) occurs or the 
            Company shall enter into any letter of intent, agreement in 
            principle, acquisition agreement or other similar agreement with 
            respect to a Third Party Acquisition Event, (ii) this Agreement is 
            terminated by Parent or the Company pursuant to Section 7.1(g) or 
            (iii) this Agreement is terminated by Parent pursuant to Section 
            7.1(h) (except, in the case of Section 7.1(h)(i), as provided in 
            Sections 5.7(d) and 5.7(e)), then, in each case, the Company shall 
            (in addition to any obligation under Section 5.7(b) and without 
            prejudice to any other rights that Parent may have against the 
            Company for a breach of this Agreement) pay to Parent a fee (the 
            "Termination Fee") of $200,000,000 in cash, such payment to be made 
            promptly, but in no event later than, in the case of clause (i), the 
            later to occur of such termination and such Third Party Acquisition 
            Event or, in the case of clauses (ii) or (iii), such termination." 
 
            (III)       Section 5.7(d) of the Merger Agreement is hereby amended 
            to read in its entirety as follows: 
 
                        "No payment shall be required to be made by the Company 
            pursuant to Section 5.7(b)(i)(C) or 5.7(c)(iii) (in each case, with 
            respect to a termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 
            7.1(h)(i)) if the following conditions are satisfied: (i) no 
            Takeover Proposal existed between the date hereof and the date of 
            the Company Stockholder Meeting; (ii) the event described in Section 
            7.1(h)(i) causing the termination of this Agreement occurred solely 
            as a result of Parent entering into a definitive written agreement 
            pursuant to which (x) Parent acquires, or one of Parent's 
            Subsidiaries merges with, another entity and (y) in consideration 
            therefor Parent agrees to issue Parent Common Stock or other voting 
            securities representing, in the aggregate, 20% or more of the then 
            outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock and other Parent voting 
            securities (a "Parent Acquisition Event"); and (iii) prior to the 
            occurrence of the event described in Section 7.1(h)(i) causing such 
            termination, (A) the Board of Directors of the Company, after due 
            deliberation and in the good faith exercise of its fiduciary duties 
            under applicable law (as advised by outside corporate counsel of the 
            Company), determined (1) to withdraw or modify such recommendation 
            solely because Parent notified the Company that it intended to enter 
            into or had entered into a definitive written agreement to effect a 
            Parent Acquisition Event and (2) that, solely as a result of such 
            Parent Acquisition Event, the Merger was no longer in the best 
            interests of the Company and its stockholders and (B) the Board of 
            Directors of the Company notified Parent that it had resolved to 
            withdraw or modify its recommendation in favor of the approval of 
            this Agreement within five business days of the receipt of Parent's 
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            notice. 
            (IV)        A new Section 5.7(e) of the Merger Agreement is hereby  
            added to the Merger Agreement to read as follows: 
 
                        "Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the 
            contrary, and in lieu of any payments otherwise required to be made 
            by the Company pursuant to Section 5.7(b)(i)(C) or 5.7(c)(iii), if 
            (i) this Agreement is terminated by Parent pursuant to Section 
            7.1(h)(i) and (A) no Takeover Proposal existed between the date 
            hereof and the date of the Company Stockholder Meeting, (B) the 
            event described in Section 7.1(h)(i) causing the termination of this 
            Agreement occurred solely as a result of the occurrence of a 
            Material Adverse Effect on Parent (provided that, for purposes of 
            this Section 5.7(e)(i), a Material Adverse Effect on the results of 
            operations of Parent and its Subsidiaries shall only be deemed to be 
            such to the extent it relates to the long-term prospects of the 
            results of operations of Parent and its Subsidiaries taken as a 
            whole) and (C) prior to the occurrence of the event described in 
            Section 7.1(h)(i) causing the termination of this Agreement, the 
            Board of Directors of the Company determined in its reasonable good 
            faith judgment, on the basis of the advice of outside corporate 
            counsel of the Company, that the making of its recommendation to the 
            stockholders of the Company in favor of approval of this Agreement, 
            or the failure to withdraw or modify such recommendation, would 
            violate its fiduciary duties under applicable law solely in light of 
            the Material Adverse Effect on Parent or (ii) (A) no Takeover 
            Proposal existed between the date hereof and the proposed Closing 
            Date, (B) all of the conditions set forth in Sections 6.1 and 6.2 
            (other than Section 6.2(c)) of the Merger Agreement have been 
            fulfilled and (C) the Company has elected not to consummate the 
            transactions contemplated hereby on the basis of Section 6.2(c) not 
            being fulfilled, then, in each case, the Company shall (without 
            prejudice to any other rights that Parent may have against the 
            Company for a breach of this Agreement) pay to Parent a termination 
            fee of $50,000,000 in cash, such payment to be made promptly, but in 
            no event later than such termination." 
 
            (V)         A new Section 5.7(f) is hereby added to the Merger 
            Agreement to read as follows: 
 
                        "Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement to the 
            contrary, if (i) this Agreement is terminated by the Company 
            pursuant to Section 7.1(i) or (ii) (A) all of the conditions set 
            forth in Sections 6.1 and 6.3 (other than Section 6.3(c)) of the 
            Merger Agreement have been fulfilled and (B) Parent has elected not 
            to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby on the basis of 
            Section 6.3(c) not being fulfilled, then, in each case, Parent shall 
            (without prejudice to any other rights the Company may have against 
            Parent for breach of this Agreement) pay to the Company a fee of 
            $100,000,000 in cash, such  
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            payment to be made promptly, but in no event later than such 
            termination." 
 
            C.          Amendment to Section 7.1 of the Merger Agreement. New 
Sections 7.1(j) and 7.1(k) are hereby added to the Merger Agreement to read as  
follows: 
 
                        "(j)        by the Company if the Company shall have 
            made the $50,000,000 payment pursuant to Section 5.7(e)(ii); or 
 
                        (k)         by Parent if Parent shall have made the 
            $100,000,000 payment pursuant to Section 5.7(f)(ii)." 
 
SECTION 2.  REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES. 
 
            A.          Representations and Warranties of Parent and Sub.  
Parent and Sub represent and warrant to the Company as follows: 
 
                        (1) Authority. On or prior to the date of this First 
            Amendment, the Boards of Directors of Parent and Sub have declared 
            the Merger (on terms and conditions set forth in the Merger 
            Agreement as amended by this First Amendment) advisable and fair to 
            and in the best interest to Parent and Sub, respectively, and their 
            respective stockholders, approved and adopted the Merger Agreement 
            (as amended hereby) in accordance with the DGCL, and the Board of 
            Directors of Parent has confirmed its resolution to recommend the 
            approval by Parent's stockholders of the issuance of Parent Common 
            Stock in connection with the Merger. Each of Parent and Sub has all 
            requisite corporate power and authority to enter into this First 
            Amendment and, subject to the approval by the stockholders of Parent 
            of the Share Issuance, to consummate the transactions contemplated 
            by the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby. The execution and 
            delivery of this First Amendment by Parent and Sub and the 
            consummation by Parent and Sub of the transactions contemplated by 
            the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby, have been duly authorized 
            by all necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and Sub 
            subject to (x) the approval by the stockholders of Parent of the 
            Share Issuance and (y) the filing of appropriate Merger documents as 
            required by the DGCL. This First Amendment has been duly executed 
            and delivered by Parent and Sub and (assuming the valid 
            authorization, execution and delivery of this First Amendment by the 
            Company and the valid and binding effect hereof on the Company) 
            constitutes the valid and binding obligation of Parent and Sub, 
            enforceable against each of them in accordance with its terms. 
 
                        (2) Consents and Approvals; No Violation. Assuming that 
            all consents, approvals, authorizations and other actions described 
            in this Section 2.A.(2) have been obtained and all filings and 
            obligations described in this Section 2.A.(2) have been made, except 
            as set forth in Section 2.4 of the Parent  
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            Letter, the execution and delivery of this First Amendment does not, 
            and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger 
            Agreement, as amended hereby, will not, result in any violation of, 
            or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, 
            or give to others a right of termination, cancellation or 
            acceleration of any obligation or the loss of a material benefit 
            under, or result in the creation of any lien, security interest, 
            charge or encumbrance upon any of the properties or assets of Parent 
            or any of its Subsidiaries under, any provision of (i) the Parent 
            Charter or the Parent Bylaws or the Certificate of Incorporation or 
            Bylaws of Sub, (ii) any provision of the comparable charter or 
            organization documents of any of Parent's Subsidiaries, (iii) any 
            loan or credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or 
            other agreement, instrument, permit, concession, franchise or 
            license applicable to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or (iv) any 
            judgment, order, decree, statute, law, ordinance, rule or regulation 
            applicable to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their 
            respective properties or assets, other than, in the case of clauses 
            (ii), (iii) or (iv), any such violations, defaults, rights, liens, 
            security interests, charges or encumbrances that, individually or in 
            the aggregate, would not have a Material Adverse Effect on Parent, 
            materially impair the ability of Parent or Sub to perform their 
            respective obligations hereunder or prevent the consummation of any 
            of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby. No filing or registration with, or authorization, consent or 
            approval of, any Governmental Entity is required by or with respect 
            to Parent or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the 
            execution and delivery of this First Amendment by Parent or Sub or 
            is necessary for the consummation of the Merger and the other 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby, except for (i) in connection, or in compliance, with the 
            provisions of the HSR Act, the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, 
            (ii) the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of 
            State of the State of Delaware and appropriate documents with the 
            relevant authorities of other states in which Parent or any of its 
            Subsidiaries is qualified to do business, (iii) such filings, 
            authorizations, orders and approvals as may be required to obtain 
            the State Takeover Approvals, (iv) such filings as may be required 
            in connection with the taxes described in Section 5.11 of the Merger 
            Agreement, (v) applicable requirements, if any, of state securities 
            or Blue Sky Laws and NASDAQ, (vi) as may be required under foreign 
            laws and (vii) such other consents, orders, authorizations, 
            registrations, declarations and filings the failure of which to be 
            obtained or made would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a 
            Material Adverse Effect on Parent, materially impair the ability of 
            Parent or Sub to perform its obligations hereunder or prevent the 
            consummation of any of the transaction contemplated by the Merger 
            Agreement, as amended hereby. 
 
                        (3) Opinion of Financial Advisor. Parent has received 
            the written  
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            opinion of Goldman, Sachs & Co., dated the date hereof, to the 
            effect that, as of the date hereof, the Exchange Ratio (as amended 
            by this First Amendment) is fair to Parent from a financial point of 
            view. 
 
            B.          Representations and Warranties of the Company.  The  
Company represents and warranties to Parent and Sub as follows: 
 
                        (1) Authority. On or prior to the date of this First 
            Amendment, the Board of Directors of the Company has declared the 
            Merger (on terms and conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement as 
            amended by this First Amendment) advisable and fair to and in the 
            best interest of the Company and its stockholders, approved and 
            adopted this First Amendment in accordance with the DGCL, confirmed 
            its approval of the Stockholder Agreements and the Stock Option 
            Agreement (as amended), confirmed its resolution to recommend the 
            approval and adoption of the Merger Agreement (as amended hereby) by 
            the Company's stockholders and directed that the Merger Agreement 
            (as amended hereby) be submitted to the Company's stockholders for 
            approval and adoption. The Company has all requisite corporate power 
            and authority to enter into this First Amendment and, subject to 
            approval by the stockholders of the Company, to consummate the 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby. The execution and delivery of this First Amendment by the 
            Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions 
            contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby, have been 
            duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the 
            Company, subject, in the case of the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby, only to (x) the approval of the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby, by the stockholders of the Company and (y) the filing of 
            appropriate Merger documents as required by the DGCL. This First 
            Amendment has been duly executed and delivered by the Company and 
            (assuming the valid authorization, execution and delivery of this 
            First Amendment by Parent and Sub and the validity and binding 
            effect of this First Amendment on Parent and Sub) constitutes the 
            valid and binding obligation of the Company enforceable against the 
            Company in accordance with its terms. 
 
                        (2) Consents and Approvals; No Violation. Assuming that 
            all consents, approvals, authorizations and other actions described 
            in this Section 2.B.(2) have been obtained and all filings and 
            obligations described in this Section 2.B.(2) have been made, except 
            as set forth in Section 3.4 of the Company Letter, the execution and 
            delivery of this First Amendment by the Company does not, and the 
            consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Merger 
            Agreement, as amended hereby, and compliance with the provisions of 
            the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby, will not, result in any 
            violation of, or default (with or without notice or lapse of time, 
            or both) under, or give to others a right of termination, 
            cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or 
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            the loss of a material benefit under, or result in the creation of 
            any lien, security interest, charge or encumbrance upon any of the 
            properties or assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries 
            under, any provision of (i) the Company Charter or the Company 
            Bylaws, (ii) any provision of the comparable charter or organization 
            documents of any of the Company's Subsidiaries, (iii) any loan or 
            credit agreement, note, bond, mortgage, indenture, lease or other 
            agreement, instrument, permit, concession, franchise or license 
            applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or (iv) any 
            judgment, order, decree, statute, law, ordinance, rule or regulation 
            applicable to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their 
            respective properties or assets, other than, in the case of clauses 
            (ii), (iii) or (iv), any such violations, defaults, rights, liens, 
            security interests, charges or encumbrances that, individually or in 
            the aggregate, would not have a Material Adverse Effect on the 
            Company or materially impair the ability of the Company to perform 
            its obligations hereunder or prevent the consummation of any of the 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby. No filing or registration with, or authorization, consent or 
            approval of, any Governmental Entity is required by or with respect 
            to the Company or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the 
            execution and delivery of this First Amendment by the Company or is 
            necessary for the consummation of the Merger and the other 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby, except for (i) in connection, or in compliance, with the 
            provisions of the HSR Act, the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, 
            (ii) the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of 
            State of the State of Delaware and appropriate documents with the 
            relevant authorities of other states in which the Company or any of 
            its Subsidiaries is qualified to do business, (iii) such filings, 
            authorizations, orders and approvals as may be required to obtain 
            the State Takeover Approvals, (iv) such filings as may be required 
            in connection with the taxes described in Section 5.11 of the Merger 
            Agreement, (v) applicable requirements, if may, of Blue Sky Laws and 
            NASDAQ, (vi) as may be required under foreign laws and (vii) such 
            other consents, orders, authorizations, registrations, declarations 
            and filings the failure of which to be obtained or made would not, 
            individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect on 
            the Company, materially impair the ability of the Company to perform 
            its obligations hereunder or prevent the consummation of any of the 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended  
            hereby. 
             
                        (3) Opinion of Financial Advisor. The Company has 
            received the written opinion of Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated, 
            dated the date hereof, to the effect that, as of the date hereof, 
            the Exchange Ratio (as amended by this First Amendment) is fair to 
            the Company's stockholders from a financial point of view, a copy of 
            which opinion has been delivered to Parent. 
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                        (4) State Takeover Statutes; Certain Charter Provisions. 
            The Board of Directors of the Company has, to the extent such 
            statutes are applicable, taken all action (including appropriate 
            approvals of the Board of Directors of the Company) necessary to 
            exempt Parent, its Subsidiaries and affiliates, the Merger, this 
            First Amendment, the Stock Option Agreement, as amended, and the 
            transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended 
            hereby, from Section 203 of the DGCL. To the Knowledge of the 
            Company, no other state takeover statutes or charter or bylaw 
            provisions are applicable to the Merger, this First Amendment, the 
            Stock Option Agreement, as amended, and the transactions 
            contemplated by the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby. 
 
SECTION 3.  MISCELLANEOUS. 
 
            A. The terms and provisions of the Merger Agreement, as amended 
hereby, shall remain in full force and effect. All references to the Merger 
Agreement contained therein shall mean the Merger Agreement, as amended hereby. 
 
            B. This First Amendment may be executed in counterparts, all of 
which shall be considered one and the same agreement, and shall become effective 
when one or more counterparts have been signed by each of the parties and 
delivered to the other parties. 
 
            C. This First Amendment shall be governed by, and construed in 
accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the laws that 
might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of laws thereof. 
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            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Parent, Sub and the Company have caused this 
First Amendment to be signed by their respective officers thereunto duly 
authorized all as of the date first written above. 
 
                                     TELLABS, INC. 
 
 
                                     By:   /s/ MICHAEL J. BIRCK 
                                          ---------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Michael J. Birck 
                                           Title:  President and 
                                                      Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
                                     WHITE OAK MERGER CORP. 
 
 
                                     By:   /s/ MICHAEL J. BIRCK 
                                          ---------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Michael J. Birck 
                                           Title:  President 
 
 
                                     CIENA CORPORATION 
 
 
                                     By:    /s/ PATRICK H. NETTLES 
                                          ---------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Patrick H. Nettles 
                                           Title:  President and 
                                                      Chief Executive Officer 
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                    FIRST AMENDMENT TO STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT 
 
            THIS FIRST AMENDMENT TO STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT (this "First 
Amendment") is made as of this 27th day of August, 1998 among Tellabs, Inc., a 
Delaware corporation ("Parent"), and CIENA Corporation, a Delaware corporation 
(the "Company"). 
 
            Parent and the Company are parties to that certain Stock Option 
Agreement dated as of June 2, 1998 (the "Stock Option Agreement"). Except as 
otherwise defined or modified herein, all capitalized terms used in this First 
Amendment shall have the meanings set forth in the Stock Option Agreement. 
 
            Simultaneously with the execution and delivery of this First 
Amendment, Parent, White Oak Merger Corp., a Delaware corporation and a direct 
wholly owned subsidiary of Parent, and the Company are entering into a First 
Amendment to Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of the date hereof (the 
"Merger Agreement Amendment"). 
 
            In order to induce Parent to enter into the Merger Agreement 
Amendment, the Company has agreed to this First Amendment. 
 
            In consideration of the mutual agreements contained in the Stock 
Option Agreement and in this First Amendment and other good and valuable 
consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the 
parties hereto agree as follows: 
 
SECTION 1. AMENDMENT TO STOCK OPTION AGREEMENT. The first sentence of Section 3 
of the Stock Option Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows: 
 
                        "At any Closing Date, the Company will deliver to Parent 
            a certificate or certificates representing the Optioned Shares in 
            the denominations designated by Parent in its Stock Exercise Notice 
            and Parent will purchase the Optioned Shares from the Company at a 
            price per Optioned Share equal to $46.25 (the "Exercise Price"), 
            payable in common stock, par value $.01 per share, of Parent (the 
            "Parent Common Stock"), cash or a combination of Parent Common Stock 
            or cash, in each case at Parent's option, as specified in the Stock 
            Exercise Notice." 
 
SECTION 2.  REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES. 
 
            A. Representations and Warranties of the Company. The Company 
represents and warrants to Parent that (a) the execution and delivery of this 
First Amendment by the Company and the consummation by it of the transactions 
contemplated by the Stock Option Agreement, as amended hereby, have been duly 
authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and this 
First Amendment has been duly executed and delivered by the Company  
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and constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Company enforceable 
against the Company in accordance with its terms; (b) except as otherwise 
required by the HSR Act, except for routine filings and subject to Section 7 of 
the Stock Option Agreement, the execution and delivery of this First Amendment 
by the Company and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated by 
the Stock Option Agreement, as amended hereby, does not require the consent, 
approval or authorization of, or filing with, any person or public authority and 
will not violate or conflict with the Company's Third Restated Certificate of 
Incorporation, as amended, or Amended and Restated By-Laws, or result in the 
acceleration or termination of, or constitute a default under, any indenture, 
license, approval, agreement, understanding or other instrument, or any statute, 
rule, regulation, judgment, order or other restriction binding upon or 
applicable to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any of their respective 
properties or assets; (c) the Company is a corporation duly organized, validly 
existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware and has 
all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this First 
Amendment and to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Stock Option 
Agreement, as amended hereby, and (d) the Company has taken all appropriate 
actions so that the restrictions on business combinations contained in Section 
203 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as amended, will 
not apply with respect to or as a result of the transactions contemplated by the 
Stock Option Agreement, as amended hereby. 
 
            B. Representations and Warranties of Parent. Parent represents and 
warrants to the Company that the execution and delivery of this First Amendment 
by Parent and the consummation by it of the transactions contemplated by the 
Stock Option Agreement, as amended hereby, have been duly authorized by all 
necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and this First Amendment has 
been duly executed and delivered by Parent and constitutes a valid and binding 
agreement of Parent. 
 
SECTION 3.  MISCELLANEOUS. 
 
            A. The terms and provisions of the Stock Option Agreement, as 
amended hereby, shall remain in full force and effect. All references to the 
Stock Option Agreement contained therein shall mean the Stock Option Agreement, 
as amended hereby. 
 
            B. This First Amendment may be executed in counterparts, each of 
which, when executed, shall be deemed to be an original and all of which 
together shall constitute one and the same document. 
 
            C. This First Amendment shall be governed by and construed in 
accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, without giving effect to the 
principles of conflicts of laws thereof. 
 
 
 



   3 
 
            IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Parent and the Company have caused this First 
Amendment to be duly executed and delivered on the day and year first written 
above. 
 
                                     TELLABS, INC. 
 
 
                                     By:    /s/ MICHAEL J. BIRCK 
                                          ---------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Michael J. Birck 
                                           Title:  President and 
                                                      Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
 
                                     CIENA CORPORATION 
 
 
                                     BY:    /S/ PATRICK H. NETTLES 
                                          ---------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Patrick H. Nettles 
                                           TITle:  President and 
                                                      Chief Executive Officer 
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                                     TELLABS CONTACT:   Thomas P. Scottino 
                                                        (630) 378-7504 
                                                        tom.scottino@tellabs.com 
                                                        www.tellabs.com 
 
 
                                     CIENA CONTACT:     Suzanne DuLong 
                                                        (888) 243-6223 
                                                        ir@ciena.com 
 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
 
                TELLABS AND CIENA ANNOUNCE MERGER TO PROCEED WITH 
                             REVISED EXCHANGE RATIO 
 
LISLE, IL AND LINTHICUM, MD - AUGUST 28, 1998 - Tellabs, Inc., and CIENA 
Corporation reaffirmed their intent to merge under a renegotiated merger 
agreement. Under the terms of the agreement as amended, all outstanding shares 
of CIENA common stock will be exchanged at the ratio of 0.8 shares of Tellabs 
common stock for each share of CIENA common stock. 
 
The Boards of Directors of both companies have approved the renegotiated merger 
agreement and unanimously recommend its approval by their respective 
stockholders. 
 
Both companies have special stockholder meetings scheduled for September 9, 
1998, for the purpose of approving the merger. It is currently expected that 
such meetings will be adjourned to later dates to permit stockholders sufficient 
time to review revised materials that will be mailed shortly. 
 
                                      # # # 
ABOUT TELLABS 
 
Tellabs designs, manufactures, markets and services voice and data transport and 
access systems. The company's products are used worldwide by the providers of 
communications services. Tellabs, Inc., stock is listed on the Nasdaq Stock 
Market (TLAB). 
 
ABOUT CIENA 
 
CIENA (Nasdaq: CIEN) is a leader of open architecture, dense wavelength division 
multiplexing systems for long-distance and local exchange carriers. Through its 
Alta subsidiary, CIENA also provides a range of engineering, furnishing and 
installation (EF&I) for telecommunications service providers in the areas of 
transport, switching and wireless communications. 
 
 
 
ANALYST TELECONFERENCE FRIDAY, AUGUST 28, 1998 
 
At approximately 8 a.m., Chicago time (9 a.m. Eastern), Friday, August 28, 1998, 
Tellabs and CIENA will host a teleconference with financial analysts and 
institutional stockholders. TO ACCESS THE TELECONFERENCE: Call toll-free 
1-800-289-0437. International callers may call 1-913-981-5508. 
 
Interested investors will be able to listen to a taped replay of the 
teleconference beginning at approximately 11 a.m., Chicago time (12 p.m. 
Eastern), Friday. This replay will be available through 11 a.m., Chicago time, 
on Friday, September 4, 1998. TO LISTEN TO THE PRE-RECORDED TELECONFERENCE: Call 
toll-free 1-800-753-9756. International callers can call 1-402-222-9930. 
 
 
Tellabs and [TELLABS LOGO] are registered trademarks of Tellabs Operations, 
Inc., in the United States and/or in other countries. CIENA is a registered U.S. 
trademark of CIENA Corporation. 
 
 


